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 Many seeds are smaller than the mustard seed and result in incredi-
bly proportionally huge mature beings. You, for instance, all 60 trillion cells 
of you, are the result of one eager fertilized egg cell. A newly born          
blue whale gains 200 pounds a day.  And you think you have a weight gain 
problem? 

 The giant sequoia starts out as a seed weighing one three thou-
sandths of an ounce. Yes, that one, that was planted, when Jesus was born, 
is 300 feet tall, 40 feet across at the base, weighs 6000 tons, and has such an 
active vascular system that in the spring you can listen to the trunk and hear 
the sap running up to the first branches, ten stories above you.  

The largest known creature on earth is a honey fungus individual, 
Armillaria solidipes, in the Blue Mountains of northwest Oregon. It is one 
genetic organism, covering 5 square miles. Sometime in the distant past, 
about 8000 years ago, it started out as a microscopic spore. 

 Popularly, this parable of the Kingdom of God is viewed as the   
miracle of the disproportionate ratio of the size of a small seed to the size of 
the mature plant.  That’s only a part of the point.  

 The mustard that Jesus was familiar with, is a botanical powerhouse, 
not the tasty, sweet domesticated mustard we grow for greens in the garden.  
It is a plant that is profligate, adventitious, opportunistic, persistent, tena-

cious, and invasive.  

BERGY’S BABBLE:  “SEEDS AND WEEDS” 

… /// ... 
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  … /// …  Bergy’s Babble 

You can tear it up, but you can’t kill it.  It throws seeds everywhere, and 
they all sprout.  The birds, enemies of all broadcast sowers, as illustrated in 
the parable of the Sower and the Seed, flock to it.  The birds are undesirable 
elements in the agricultural world.  Just like Christians in a pagan society. 

In his work, Natural History, Pliny the Elder, (who incidentally, 
sailed 18 miles across the Bay of Naples to the foot of Mt. Vesuvius, to res-
cue people during its eruption in 79 A.D.,) wrote of the wild mustard, aka 
charlock, aka Sinapis arvenis, “With its pungent taste and fiery effect, mus-
tard is extremely beneficial for the health, it grows entirely wild, though it is 
improved by being transplanted: but on the other hand, when it has once 
been sown, it is scarcely possible to get the place free of it, as the seed, 
when it falls, germinates at once.”  

It is pesky plant. It invades fields. It can change a domesticated field 
overnight.  It is a weed somewhat like the Kingdom of God.  If you don’t 
know about this mustard plant, you would think that a bird seeking refuge in 
it, was a comforting, nesting image.  On the other hand, Jesus’s listeners 
would naturally think of the birds as enemies of the sown field.  Given the 
unfavorable reference to birds, in the the Sower and the Seed, (those birds 
ate the seed, disrupting its yield) Jesus’s parable suggests that the mustard 
shrub, once it takes root, much like the Kingdom of God, encourages the 
sudden presence of “undesirables”:  Those who are uncertified, unqualified 
and disruptive to the status quo. And it is all-you-can-eat blessings for 
them!!! As I feed on the seeds of the Kingdom of God, I am proud to be an 
undesirable! I am hungry for those seeds!!! 

 Just change one word in Pliny’s Natural History, and Mark’s Gospel 

point is made, item by item.  Once again, paraphrased, “With its pungent 
taste and fiery effect, Christianity, at its best, is extremely beneficial for the 
health. Christianity can grow entirely wild. Christianity can be improved by 

being transplanted. On the other hand, when Christianity has once been 
sown, it is scarcely possible to get the place free of it. The seed of Christian-
ity, when it falls, germinates at once.”  

… /// ... 
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… /// …  Bergy’s Babble 

This mustard tends to take over, sometimes where it is not wanted, it 
is hard to control, and it attracts birds in domesticated areas where they are 
not particularly desired.   High school Coach Joe Kennedy, knelt alone for a 
quiet prayer on the field after his football games for 7 years.  Nobody no-
ticed. However, some people who didn’t like prayer managed to get him 
censured and then fired.  8 years later, he won the case in the Supreme 
Court.  And Jesus says, “Yes!! The Kingdom of God is just like that!” Per-
sistent and invasive grace, and love, and joy as uncontrollable as the spirit 
that Jesus describes to Rabbi Nicodemus in John 3.  The Kingdom of God is 
a dynamic and beautiful invasion.  It works like beautiful seeds and weeds!   

 
See you in worship……………………… BERGY 
    

 

MEMORIAL GIFTS 
 

On behalf of Holy Cross Lutheran Church we thank: 
 

The Elaine Snell Family and  
the Vernon Thielemann Family 

for using their Memorial Gifts  
to have the HCLC communion trays buffed and lacquered. 

 

Your gifts are greatly appreciated and gratefully received. 
 

HCLC Memorial Fund Committee 
 

Tillie Remmert, Chairperson 
Penny Schick, Member 
John Lambeth, Member 
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Holy Cross Lutheran Church (HCLC)  
Minutes for Council Meeting - April 21, 2024  

 

The April 2024 Church Council meeting was called to order by 
President Wendy Lambeth on Sunday, April 21, 2024 at 11:00 a.m.  
Pastor Berggren opened with a prayer.  
 

In attendance were:  Pastor Jim Berggren, Wendy Lambeth, Jay 
Byerly, Ricki Finstad, Julie Kilkenny, Leigh Rothharpt, Hans     
Sunder, Warren Schick, Stephen Schulze and Stephanie Walton.  
Barbara Neumann and Tristan Walton attended as special guests.  
 

Tristan Walton presented the final report for his Eagle Scout       
project, an extensive refurbishment of the ELC playground.  This 
was accomplished over a 17-day period including the week of spring 
break.  Items included in the project were refurbishment of the ELC 
building sign, repair of chipping paint and broken pieces on the play 
structures, repair and addition of planters, refresh of the memorial 
garden and addition of a “pizza garden”, drainage improvement 
along the side of the classroom building, enhancement of the con-
crete sidewalk by creating activity areas (hopscotch, caterpillar 
graphics, road graphics for tricycle traffic), addition of a mural     
on the storage shed, addition of an outside sink and replacement of 
aging gate hinges, and installation of a lending library box.           
He praised the efforts of the many volunteers who helped him, and 
President Lambeth remarked on his collaboration with the ELC 
teachers and attention to their requests.  Council unanimously      
approved the motion to approve the submission of Mr. Walton ’s   
Eagle Scout project.  
 

The minutes from the March 2024 meeting were submitted by Coun-

cil Secretary Julie Kilkenny and approved by Council.   
 

The Treasurer’s report was presented by Ricki Finstad. March 

2024 offerings were $29,165, an increase of $11,689 over February.   
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… /// ... 

Expenses for the month of March were $29,346, a decrease of 
$3,680 from February.  The March deficit (of expenses over offer-
ings) was $181.  The checking account balance at 3/31/24 was 
$18,474 not including restricted funds.  Treasurer Finstad noted that 
he had to move $30,000 from the credit union savings account into 
the checking account.  He provided a summary of investments for 
this month and remarked that it may be necessary to move funds to 
replenish the checking account in the near future.  His recommenda-
tion would be to use earnings from the Main Street stock for this 
purpose. President Lambeth asked for a vote (motion by Hans    
Sunder, seconded by Warren Schick) to approve this recommenda-
tion; Council unanimously approved this action.  Council approved 
the Treasurer’s Report.  
 
Pastor’s Report:   Pastor Berggren remarked that it was a very busy 
month with Lent, Holy Week and Easter.  He thanked everyone for 
their extra efforts during the season, including extra Holy Week 
readings, worship setup and food preparation.  He enjoyed the mid-
week Lenten services and lunches. He noted the passing of HCLC 
members Harold Braun and Laverne Pivonka.   
 
His other activities include preparing for worship and Lenten       
services each week; making phone calls and visits to parishioners; 
providing counseling and ministering for prayer requests 
[coordinating with Deacon Donahue]; outreach to the community; 
weekly Wednesday Bible Study; attending choir practice and various 
church ministry meetings.  
 
Committee Reports and Old Business:   
 

Improvements to Campus / Building and Grounds (B&G):    
 

• Alan Lambeth continued work on the sprinkler system around the 
church grounds. 

 

 … /// … Council Minutes — April 21, 2024 
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• Pastor Berggren has been working on improving the lighting in 
the stairway behind the elevator.  

• Council revisited the topic of the icemaker in the FLC kitchen.  
At a previous meeting it was suggested that, as a cost -cutting 
measure, HCLC discontinue the maintenance contract for the   
present icemaker and purchase a smaller icemaker that would not 
require this expense. However, the Bereavement Committee    
noted that this smaller machine would not have enough capacity 
for larger events (ex: funerals), and that requiring committee 
members to purchase and carry heavy bags of ice for each event 
was too burdensome.  Mr. Schick recommended HCLC continue 
to use the current machine (Ms. Kilkenny agreed to do the semi-
annual cleaning) as long as it was working, and should it break, 
the smaller icemaker could be connected and the matter revisited.  

Food Pantry:   
• President Lambeth presented a new proposal by the Pantry for its 

proposed expansion.  A resident in the neighborhood, who is not 
in favor of the expansion, has presented his opposition at several 
meetings of the Hilshire Village Council and Planning Commit-
tee.  Council had a lengthy discussion about possible solutions/
compromises for this problem, and Ms. Kilkenny suggested that 
another meeting between HCLC and Pantry representatives,     
including the architect, was necessary.  Ms. Lambeth will work to 
set up the meeting. 

• President Lambeth noted that questions came up at the Hilshire 
Village Planning Commission meetings concerning the written 
agreement between the Pantry and HCLC, which does not exist at 
this time.  (The Pantry’s request to develop a written agreement 
between HCLC and the Pantry to outline the relationship and 
responsibilities of the two organizations as regards Pantry activi-
ties was originally discussed at the July 2023 Council meeting.)   
Ms. Lambeth distributed a draft previously provided by the    
Pantry for members to review and discuss at the next meeting.  

 

 … /// … Council Minutes — April 21, 2024 
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Other: 
 

• Council discussed several items regarding campus security,    
including upgrading the camera coverage.  Ms. Rothharpt will 
research this. 

• Stephanie Walton gave a short presentation on VBS. Council  
approved her request to order curriculum, which would help her 
in recruiting volunteers to staff the camp.  

• President Lambeth reported the good news that the test for lead in 
the ELC water system was negative.  

• Mr. Sunder requested an update on the interest in Telge Lot 1.  
Mr. Finstad reported that he was unable to reach the person who 
inquired about the property. Council briefly discussed that this lot 
was not on the market. 

• Stephen Schulze agreed to coordinate a schedule to keep track of 
inspections for HCLC equipment, etc. 

New Business: 
 

• Stephanie Walton was elected as Vice President of the Church 
Council. 

• Ms. Lambeth reported that the FLC (Gym) kitchen needs atten-
tion.  She was approached by several members who would like to 
restart regular (quarterly) pest control services (beginning with 
clearing out closets and cabinets and filling in gaps through 
which insects enter), culling dishes and appliances no longer in 
use, and reorganizing supplies for the current needs of Holy 
Cross.  She proposed hiring the custodian to do a “deep clean” 
before volunteers begin the task of reorganizing the area.  

• President Lambeth noted that Gloria McGarvey has requested to 
relinquish her duties as Usher Coordinator and Kitchen Coordi-
nator.  Council discussed the need to publicize these openings 
and fill the positions. 

 

 … /// … Council Minutes — April 21, 2024 
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• Ms. Lambeth reported that another Eagle Scout project is in the 
works.  She expects to have more information at the next meeting.  

• Council approved Tillie Remmert’s request to use Memorial 
Funds to replace grass and make improvements the sprinkler  
system. 

• Council discussed a proposal by Ms. Walton to develop a “text 
blast” system to distribute HCLC news, which would be similar to 
and in addition to the current “email blast” system.  

 

The May Council meeting was scheduled for Sunday, May 19, 2024 
at 11:00 a.m. 
 

Upon motion to adjourn, the meeting was closed with the Lord ’s 
Prayer. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 

 
 
Julie Kilkenny        

Secretary, Church Council  

 

 … /// … Council Minutes — April 21, 2024 

FRIENDSHIP CLUB 
 

 

The Friendship club will be meeting Saturday, July 20,  
at the church for a 4th of July celebration.  

 

The menu will be centered around fried chicken.  
We will begin to gather at 4:00 p.m. and we will eat at 5:00 p.m. 

 
 

Nancy Beamesderfer 
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Holy Cross Lutheran Church (HCLC)  
Minutes for Special  Council Meeting –  May 26, 2024  

 

This special May 2024 Church Council meeting was called to order 
by President Wendy Lambeth on Sunday, May 26, 2024 at 11:10 
a.m.  Pastor Berggren opened with a prayer.  
 

This meeting took the place of the regular meeting of May 19 th, 
which was cancelled because of the power outage and damage from 
the storm on May 16 th.  The agenda was limited to discussion of the 
following items:  1) storm damage, 2) HCLC air conditioning and 
3) Food Pantry expansion.   
 

In attendance were:  Pastor Jim Berggren, Wendy Lambeth, Jay 
Byerly, Ricki Finstad, Julie Kilkenny, Leigh Rothharpt, Hans     
Sunder, Warren Schick, Stephen Schulze and Stephanie Walton.   
 

Storm Damage:  President Lambeth commended the efforts of gen-
eral contractor Noe Ibarra, Rene Romero Tree Service contractors, 
as well as HCLC members and staff, who all worked tirelessly to 
clean up the damage and get the church up and running.  Although 
power was not restored at the church, Pastor Berggren held worship 
services on the Saturday and Sunday after the storm.  
 

In her detailed description of the storm damage, Ms. Lambeth       
reported that the cost of emergency tree removal and cleanup was 
approximately $9,000.  There was extensive tree damage in the ELC 
playground area, with a large tree falling across the wrought iron 
fence and play structure, also causing damage to the circular side-
walk.  There was significant damage to the Westview courtyard from 
fallen trees.  This included damage to the roof and gutters, as well as 
the interior ceiling and walls of the Annex hallway, the portico and 
storage room adjacent to the Media Room, and patio pavers in the 
courtyard.  Additionally, there was a downed tree from Telge Lot 1 
that fell onto the roof of the house on Lot 2; the owner of Lot 2 
cleaned up and hauled off the portion that fell on his property, but 
there was a significant amount of HCLC cleanup on Lot 1.    
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Repairs were also made to a section along the north aisle of the  
Sanctuary (both interior and exterior) after a leak was discovered  
after the storm.  At the time of this meeting the church had not      
received an invoice for the construction costs.  Ms. Kilkenny will get 
estimates for the playground fence repair and additional tree work.  
 
None of the damages were covered by insurance, and Council       
discussed setting up and publicizing a “Storm Recovery Fund”        
so people can make designated donations to offset these costs.  
Stephanie Walton will look into setting up an online “Go-fund-me” 
type fundraiser.  
 
Air Conditioning:  President Lambeth reported on A/C issues in the 
Annex and the Gym.  Some of the A/C units in the Annex and Youth 
Room are not working properly.  There are 3 units servicing this   
area: 1) Unit #1 is working fine, 2) Unit #2, which was replaced in 
2023, is not working properly and needs to be evaluated, and 3) Unit 
#3, which is over 20 years old, is not working.  These need to be 
checked out by Martinez Services.  
 
The A/C in the Gym (Family Life Center) has become problematic:  
at present one unit is not working at all and the other is marginal.  
President Lambeth distributed copies of the $82,000 estimate by  
Martinez Services for replacement of the 2 A/C units, which were  
installed in 1978.  She emphasized her faith and confidence in the 
owners and the quality of service and pricing given to Holy Cross.  
She remarked on the significant research put into the proposal, as this 
is a complicated replacement of an old system, requiring custom built 
curbs (foundations) and components. Treasurer Finstad stated        
emphatically that a second bid must be obtained for such a large     
expenditure. He and Steve Schulze will get bids from additional com-
panies. Ms. Lambeth stated that time is of the essence, as the A/C has 
become unreliable, and it is imperative to be able to use the Gym for 
fellowship events and VBS.   

 

 … /// … Council Minutes — May 26, 2024 



11 

 

 

Food Pantry:   Pastor Berggren read from a letter he drafted        
offering a detailed perspective on the challenges of the proposed 
Pantry expansion.  He noted that the obstacles affecting approval of 
the project by the Hilshire Village Planning Committee are between 
the Pantry and a Glourie neighbor, not Holy Cross.  Although the 
original proposal to extend the current storage building along the 
western edge of the parking lot was acceptable to Council, several 
parishioners expressed to him that they were not happy with the new 
idea of putting the building in the middle of the parking lot.      
There was additional discussion and Council voted unanimously to 
approve Pastor Berggren’s prepared written response that Holy Cross        
approves the original proposal to add a 40-foot expansion to the 
north of the current building.  Pastor Berggren stated that it was his 
hope that the Pantry and the Glourie neighbor would find a mutually 
agreeable solution.   
 
The June Council meeting was scheduled for Sunday, June 9, 2024 at 
11:00 a.m. 
 
Upon motion to adjourn, the meeting was closed with the Lord ’s 
Prayer. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 
Julie Kilkenny  
       

Secretary, Church Council  

 

 … /// … Council Minutes — May 26, 2024 
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CROSS WALL 
 

IN MEMORY OF 
 

DONATED BY 

 
Charles & Betty Pustejovsky 

Their children 
Belinda, Kathy,  
Cecilia & Clint 

 

LaVerne Pivonka 
 

Friendship Club 

 

Harold Braun  

 

 

VACATION BIBLE SCHOOL 
 
 

Holy Cross will be hosting Vacation Bible School  
 

the week of July 22—26, 2024 - 8:30 a.m. — 12 noon 
 

$25 Registration Fee (includes T-Shirt) 
 

Ages 4 —completed 5th Grade 
Worship, Sing-along, Arts & Crafts, Wonder stories,  

Snacks, and more! 
 
 

Fore more information please contact: 

Wendy Lambeth at hclc@holycross.us 

HCLC Website: holycross.us  

Church office:  (713) 686-8253 / (713)686-8254 
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STORM RECOVERY UPDATE 
 
 

On May 16, 2024, a storm came through the Spring Branch area.    
Holy Cross was in its direct path, receiving torrential rains and 
winds of over 100 miles per hour. 

A tree fell in the Early Learning Center playground, roots and all,        
crushing the canopy, upending the toy shed, and crashing through 
the fence.  Another nearby tree fell and blocked the back entrance 
from Wirt Road. 

Two trees also fell in the north courtyard, one hitting the Annex 
hallway roof and the other hit the roof of the Media Room closet.  

Trees also fell on the grounds in other areas, including one on          
the Telge Property that landed on the roof of the neighbor’s 
house.    Debris from large limbs fell all over the campus.  These 
are just the major issues. 

I would like to say thank you to a few people.  Rene Romero’s 
Tree Service was here first thing Saturday morning to begin 
clearing the trees.  Rene had injured his leg the week before, but 
he was here -in a wheelchair- to help his crew as best he could. 

Noe Ibarra, who has done work for the church in the past, was 
also here first thing Saturday morning, to cover the hole in the 
roof and to begin what turned out to be major water damage in 
the ceiling and wall below.  He repaired the roofs, interior and 

exterior walls, gutters, and a large hole in the brick courtyard that 
was punctured by the fallen tree.  He also repaired water damage 
from wind-blown rain in the Sanctuary aisle ceiling, and cleaned 
and sealed the outer wall and roof to help prevent future leaks. 
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…///… Storm Recovery Update 
——————————————————————————————————————————————————————————— 

I want to thank Pastor Jim who held worship here on Saturday 
evening and Sunday morning, with no electricity and with chain 
saws working in the background.  It was a very nice reminder 
that church is still church and worship is still worship. 
 

Thanks also to Rob Carty.  There was a piano in the Atrium 
when    I came in on Sunday morning.  Rob played beautiful 
hymns for us during the worship service, with very little time to 
prepare. It did our souls good at a time of much uncertainty. 

Finally, thank you to the members of the congregation who 
have come out to help with the clean-up.  It’s been a hot and 
messy job. 

Things are back to normal. Power came back on May 22,       
Internet service on May 29, and phone service on June 6. 

Unfortunately, this recovery process will not be inexpensive.  
Insurance will not cover any of the damage. We are looking  
into the unlikely possibility of getting grants and other options 
to help defray the costs. Whatever extra donations you can 
share with us, no matter the amount, would help immensely. 
Please put a notation on your gift “Storm Recovery” so we 
know that’s where you would like your money to go.  

Thank you.  God’s Peace. 
 

 

Wendy Lambeth 

Council President 
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SAFEGUARDS SAFETY TRAINING  
 

HOLYCROSS COUPON CODE FOR 15% DISCOUNT:  HCLC2024 

Classes are in the Youth Room, Media Room and in the Annex. 
You can sign up online for classes by going to  

www.safeguards-safety.com and choosing “Register for Classes.” 

  Or call 713-854-8085 for more information 

 Congregation members and their families will receive a discount of 15% 
for any class by using the above-mentioned coupon code when signing up  

 

John Lambeth 

CLASS DAY DATE TIME 

Adult CPR  
*CPR only ($79) 
*CPR + First Aid ($92) 

Sunday 
Sunday 
Sunday 

7/28/2024 
8/25/2024 
9/22/2024 

1 pm — 4:30 pm 
1 pm — 4:30 pm 
1 pm — 4:30 pm 

Adult & Pediatric CPR 
*CPR only ($85) 
*CPR + First Aid ($99) 

Saturday 
Saturday 
Saturday 
Saturday 
Saturday 

7/6/2024 
7/20/2024 
8/17/2024 
8/31/2024 
9/14/2024 

1 pm — 5:30 pm 
1 pm — 5:30 pm 
1 pm — 5:30 pm 
1 pm — 5:30 pm 
1 pm — 5:30 pm 

Basic Life Support 
(for Healthcare Providers and 
 Professional Rescuers) ($89) 

Friday 
Saturday 
Saturday 
Friday 
Saturday 
Friday 
Saturday 
Saturday 

7/19/2024 
7/27/2024 
8/3/2024 
8/16/2024 
8/24/2024 
9/13/2024 
9/21/2024 
9/28/2024 

1 pm — 5:30 pm 
1 pm — 5:30 pm 
1 pm — 5:30 pm 
1 pm — 5:30 pm 
1 pm — 5:30 pm 
1 pm — 5:30 pm 
1 pm — 5:30 pm 
1 pm — 5:30 pm 

CPR Instructor Course 
 ($299) 

Saturday 
Friday 
Saturday 
Friday 

7/13/2024 
8/9/2024 
9/7/2024 
10/4/2024 

9 am — 5:30 pm 
9 am — 5:30 pm 
9 am — 5:30 pm 
9 am — 5:30 pm 

http://www.safeguards-safety.com
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DATE 

 

1st  

READING 

 
 

PSALM 

 

2nd  
READING 

 
 

GOSPEL 

07/07/2024 
Ezekiel 
2:1-5 

123 
2 Corinthians 

12:2-10 
Mark 
6:1-13 

07/14/2024 
Amos 
7:7-15 

85:8-13 
Ephesians 

1:3-14 
Mark 

6:14-29 

07/21/2024 
Jeremiah 
23:1-6 

23 
Ephesians 
2:11-22 

Mark 
6:30-34,  

53-56 

07/28/2024 
2 Kings 
4:42-44 

145:10-18 
Ephesians 
3:14-21 

John 
6:1-21 

 
 
 
 

 READINGS, PSALMS & GOSPEL  
 

 

JULY 2024 

COUNCIL MEETING 
 

Council Meeting will be Sunday, July  21st,  

at 11:00 a.m. in the Annex. 
 

Church Council God Bless America 

Happy 4th of July! 
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LAY READERS & ASSISTANTS 
 

JULY 
 
 

 7    Reader — Jay Fort 
             P/E — Julie Kilkenny 
 

14   Reader — Leigh Rothharpt 
             P/E — Wendy Lambeth 
 

21   Reader — Charlotte Jaster 
             P/E — Penny Schick 
 

28   Reader — Alice Braun 
   P/E — Nancy Beamesderfer 
 

 

        P/E stands for Prayers and Eucharist 

Nancy Beamesderfer 

ALTAR FLOWERS IN JUNE 
 

Altar Flowers were given by                                  

Ted & Marylin Flick in celebration  

of their 50th Wedding Anniversary. 
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If your name is not listed or if this is incorrect information  

please contact the Church Office so that the list can be corrected.  

CHURCH OFFICE  
HOURS 

 
 
 
 
 

Monday—Thursday: 9— 4 p.m. 

Friday: 8:30 a.m. — 2:30 p.m. 

ALTAR FLOWERS  
 

You  may sign up for  flower  
arrangements in the Narthex. 

  

Suggested donation is $65.00  

Holy Cross members celebrating birthdays this month: 

03    Nancy Beamesderfer 

08    Meredith Schomburg 

        Christopher Lambeth 

09     Laura Ruthstrom 

15     Anthony Hileman 

16    Gloria McGarvey 

28    Julie Kilkenny 

31    Loy Dell Kaltwasser 
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Re mem be r  in  P raye r  
 

 

 

TREASURER’S REPORT 
 

If you have any questions call  
Ricki Finstad at 713-465-5968 

 
 

MAY 2024 
 

    Receipts       $  15,285.00  

    Expenses          32,303.84 

    Balance       ($  17,018.84 ) 
   

Operational receipts                                                         
 Year-to-date received  …… 151,796.00       

 Expenditures year to date ...  150,120.51 

    Balance                ($   1,675.49) 
Prayer Request emails are sent 
out often. If you would like to  
receive them please contact: 

 

Renee Allcorn 

   allcornr@gmail.com  
 
 

or call at (713) 254-8638 
  

 

AVERAGE ATTENDANCE 
MAY SERVICES 

 

 

 

      Saturday Informal Service   :   7 

      Sunday Traditional Service  :  43 

† Dolores Abrego 

† Candy Berggren 

† Elvin Bethea 

† Pat Bethea 

† Barney Boeker 

† David Dukleth 

† Louise McDonnold 

† Todd Miskel 

† Larry Polzin 

† Rosie Stork 

† Bennie Valites 

† Sandra Williams 

The homebound, disabled,  
long-term ill and  

prolonged recovering.  

 

Bettie Baring 
Rhonda Beamesderfer 

Bill Carty 

Vicki Carty 

Anna Gardner 

Nadine Jones 

Linda Kuhar 

Mary Lemburg 

Ernest Luker 

David Magrill 

Kenneth Magrill 

Jeremy Mitchell 

Geraine Moore 

Mike Payne  

Dorothy Preuss 

David Stork 

Vern Terry 

Jaime Urbanski 

Family & Friends of Patty Conberi  

upon completion of her life’s mission. 

mailto:allcornr@swbell.net
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Holy Cross Lutheran Church  
in Spring Branch 
 

A Congregation of the Evangelical Lutheran 
Church in America (ELCA) 

“Holy Cross Lutheran Church is a community of Christians  
gathered by God’s grace and reaching out through God’s love.” 

 

CHURCH STAFF 
 

 

        Rev. Jim Berggren  —  Senior Pastor 
 Email:  jlberggren@holycross.us 
 

        Sussy Terry — Office Manager & Events C. 
 Email: hclc@holycross.us 
 

         John Lambeth  — Bookkeeper  
 Email: finance@holycross.us 
 

         Robert Carty — Musical Director / Organist 

              Email:  robcarty1@outlook.com            
 
 

OFFICERS OF THE CONGREGATION 
  

 

 

  Wendy Lambeth                      President 

     Stephanie Walton                    Vice-President 

  Julie Kilkenny               Secretary   

     Ricki Finstad               Treasurer 

SATURDAY WORSHIP SERVICE 
 

Informal Service 6:00 p. m. —AT 
 

SUNDAY WORSHIP SERVICE 

Traditional Service 9:30 a.m. —WC 

TELEPHONE EXTENSIONS 

100 Church Office  

101 Sussy Terry  

103 Rev. Jim Berggren Senior Pastor 

104 John Lambeth Bookkeeper 

Office Manager & 
Events Coordinator 

 

EARLY LEARNING CENTER  
 

ELC (713) 461-5535 
 

email:  holycrosselc4@gmail.com 

7901 Westview Dr.  
Houston, Texas 77055  
 

Tel. (713) 686-8253  
Fax (713) 686-9095 
 

E-mail:    hclc@holycross.us 
 

Website:  www.holycross.us 


